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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

January 6, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, January 6, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross; Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent:  Mr. Wilson.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order at 7:15 p.m., followed by a moment of silence. 
Special Note:  A meeting of the City Board of Adjustment was also scheduled for 7:00 p.m. on the 2nd floor of Old Town Hall.  Since that agenda included consideration of the Trust project to expand the Fire Station, Mr. Taylor and Mr. DeAscanis left the Board meeting for a short time to attend the City meeting.  Also, the order of the agenda items was rearranged to allow for this.
Calendar Additions:
Nominating Committee: Tentatively, the meeting will be held Monday, January 19 at 1:00 p.m. 
Minutes:
The minutes of the December 2, 2008 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report:  No update.

Business from the Floor:  Bob and Sue Poskitt of 17 The Strand were in attendance.  Mr. Poskitt made a statement about the history of the proposal to locate a national park (and possibly a National Park Service headquarters) in New Castle.  He referred to resolutions in favor of this effort passed by the New Castle and the Delaware Historical Societies, and the Mayor and Council of New Castle City.  He stated that the report in the New Castle Weekly about the Trustees’ stance on this proposal was very abbreviated and indicated that the Trustees were not supportive.  He said, regardless of the Board’s position pro or con, that he and many other citizens would like to hear what the Trustees think of the proposal, and what are the reasons behind the position.  He then thanked the group for the opportunity to speak.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
The Committee has agreed to streamline the forms that community groups fill out to request grant funds.  
Regarding the Banks Building, Mr. Wilson secured a proposal from Gary Gredell, structural engineer, for an analysis of the building’s condition.  The proposal is broader in scope than what was initially requested and includes architectural and mechanical components; the estimate totals $15,700.  The Outreach Committee recommends that, in view of the other large projects now underway and the financial climate, the Banks Building take a lower priority, especially since it is not Trust-owned, and that the implied commitment to get involved could get us entangled in a monetary commitment of unknown magnitude.
Mr. Appleby offered to contact Mr. Gredell (as he has known and worked with him for many years) to get him to modify the proposal.  The goal is to be able to make a basic determination as to the building's soundness so that Trustees could decide whether to proceed any further at all, i.e. does it make any sense for anyone to be contemplating rehabbing it.  Mr. Viola was concerned that we strike a balance between making premature commitments and the reality that it may be a long time before the City makes any investment in the property; thus, realistically it is probably in the best interest of the City and the Trust and the citizens of New Castle to take the first step of determining if the building is salvageable at all.   Otherwise, the building may continue to deteriorate indefinitely, effectively leading to the loss of the building. 
Ms. Fiske mentioned that she has heard that various funded grant programs are available to possibly be tapped for this project.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

With the help of her children, Mrs. Quigley has brought her rent up to date.  She sent a note thanking the Trust for the maintenance done on the land over the past year by Mr. Thatcher and his crew.  For the immediate future, Mrs. Quigley hopes to continue to live at the Farm and operate the produce stand.  
The Committee met with Michael McGrath, head of the State agricultural lands preservation unit.  As a State agency, the services of Mr. McGrath’s office are available free of charge.  Also, they routinely work with other agencies we will need to interface with, such as DNREC, fish and wildlife, and cooperative extension.  The mission of the agricultural preservation unit is to preserve farmland, and to insure that it continues to function as a viable working farm.  To familiarize the Board with all pertinent issues, and to begin formulating a comprehensive long-range plan, the Committee recommends scheduling a special meeting/workshop of the full Board sometime in February. We will work to arrive at a date that allows for 100% participation. 
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Municipal Services
The easement agreement and lease have been completed and recorded for the financing of the new substation.  
Amazon Lease
Mr. Taylor spoke with the attorney for McConnell Development; a conference call is planned for tomorrow.  If a resolution is not reached, then a letter will be sent that we will proceed with obtaining a third appraisal as specified in the lease.

Riverbend

Mr. Taylor met with Mr. Ferrara and Mr. Capano of the Riverbend development at the site.  Mr. Ferrara received our letter summarizing eleven action items requested to resolve outstanding encroachment issues, and the site visit was to further discuss and refine these action items.  Mr. Taylor will follow up with the clarifications of these issues.
Family Foundations Academy
A check has been received for a full year of the school’s rent, including the six months’ arrearage and the next six months through June.
Encroachment Letters
Periodically, letters must be sent to owners of properties adjoining Trust properties who may be encroaching in some way on the Trust property.  Legally this establishes the fact that the encroaching parties are not de facto gaining ownership through this habitual usage over time.
Good Will Fire Company
There are some ownership anomalies among the parcels owned by the Trust, the City and the Fire Company at the Fourth and South Street location.  A quitclaim deed from the Fire Company to the Trust for their small parcel along Williams Street needs to be executed prior to applying for the building permit. It is hoped that the City will give the Trust two strips of land that extend across the current parking lot.  Mr. Taylor reported that as of tonight, the Board of Adjustment continued the request for variance until January 20, so that it can be assured that all property owners adjacent to the Fire Station have been contacted.  The City Building Inspector will deliver these notices.  It may be possible to have City Council consider this issue at its January 13 meeting, so that the Mayor can be authorized to sign the official site plan documents.   
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

Quarterly portfolio review with PNC Bank and Wilmington Trust will be Wednesday, January 28 at 4:00 p.m.  Property taxes were due from tenants September 30.  There are two who have not yet paid (Dunkin Donuts at 196 N. DuPont Highway, and the Delaware Korean Baptist Church at 219 N. DuPont Highway).  Mr. Appleby will supply a projected cost schedule for Library construction expenditures so that drawdowns can be planned.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Alfree reporting for Mr. Wilson.
John Wik has withdrawn, leaving two candidates for the January 17 election, Fred Gallagher and Jim Meek.  Arrangements are in place for election day.  The Election Committee will meet at 5:00 p.m. January 13.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
No update.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No report.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES - None.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from Vicki’s Fish (mobile restaurant) requesting permission to sell seafood and ribs from a truck along the 273 perimeter of the Penn Farm property.  They also expressed an interest in the Quigley farm stand should it become available.  
Ms. Ross asked if we will respond formally to Mr. and Mrs. Poskitt about the National Park Service issue.  Mr. Peden suggested that Trustees were free to speak to them as individuals, but that in December the Board as a group did not decide upon a position.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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